Garsington Parish Council

The Monthly Meeting of the Parish Council was held in the Village School, Wheatley Road on Monday 3rd October 2011 commencing at 7.30 pm. 

The Chairman, Councillor Godfrey Eden presided; present were Cllrs Anne Eastwood, John Hieatt, Mike Patrick and Judith Westgate with G Russell in attendance. Also present for part of the meeting were District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie and four members of the public

10/11/1.
Apologies for Absence

Apologies were accepted from Cllr Chris Wright and County Cllr David Turner.
10/11/2
Declarations of Interest

None

10/11/3.
Public Participation

Cliff Moss complained about the large number of cars that are now regularly parked on Pettiwell outside the Greenwoods premises. They make the carriageway very narrow and restrict visibility. The business activity that has been approved involves the recovery and trading of vehicle parts but it appears there are other business activities on the site and these may not have been given the appropriate permission.

Mr Moss also reported that a bird of prey, belonging to a resident of one of the dwellings behind the shops in Elm Drive, has been seen tethered on railings outside the property. This may cause alarm to other residents and passers-by and Mr Moss said that he would like the Council to make enquiries about whether the bird is being properly managed and cared for.

Some residents of Elm Drive thought that the retail premises which had just been granted a licence would just be open for the sale of alcohol, said Mr Moss. The Chairman said that it was his understanding that the shop would also been selling food and general grocery items.

Mr Moss asked for clarification about the length of the lease which the Council has agreed with the Sports & Social Club. The Chairman said that this matter would be discussed later in the meeting.

10/11/4.
Minutes of the Monthly Meeting held on 5th September 2011

After various errors in the draft minutes had been corrected by hand the minutes as circulated were approved and signed as being a correct record.

In Minute 9/11/3 the wording was changed to ‘the route of the path off Kiln Lane…’; in the final paragraph of Minute 9/11/6 the wording of the last sentence was changed to ‘There is also the possibility of a service to Cowley…’; and in the final paragraph of Minute 9/11/13 the words ‘will be considered’ were replaced by ‘was approved’.

10/11/5. 
Matters arising from the Minutes not covered elsewhere on the agenda

a.
The Council noted that signs had been placed warning of the Temporary closure of Wheatley Road outside numbers 32 and 34 on 5th October.

b.
The Clerk confirmed that he had written to Mrs Osborn about the overhanging trees in Pettiwell

10/11/6
County Councillor’s Report

County Cllr. David Turner was unable to attend the meeting but had sent the following report which was read out by the Clerk.

1. The white lines at Garsington Primary School following resurfacing have been painted but not extended as far as promised and ordered past Mr Tipping’s house. I have spoken to the Highways Officer who will sort the problem.

2. Exhibition raises temperature at County Museum. The temperature is set to rocket at The Oxfordshire Museum in Woodstock with the arrival of a colourful new exhibition. The show – ‘The Heat is On’ - is being staged by the British Society of Enamellers, a group of skilled individuals who melt coloured glass onto metal surfaces such as copper, silver or gold to create jewellery, pictures and sculptures.  The exhibition runs from Saturday, September 17 to Saturday, October 15.

3. I have bid to the “Localities Budget for small highways projects” for two flashing school warning signs at arrival and departure times on the approaches to Garsington School. It will be a couple of months before I know if we are successful.
4. You have until the end of this week to send any comments you wish to make to the Boundaries Commission on the proposed County Council boundary Divisions changes which I reported to your last meeting.

10/11/7
District Councillor’s Report

District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie said that she is concerned about the future of the Green Belt under the draft planning and localism legislation. She told the Council that she is now the chairman of the Southern Oxfordshire Local Action Group which oversees the delivery of the Southern Oxfordshire LEADER Programme and chairman of the smaller six-member Decision Making Group which reviews applications and makes funding decisions.

Cllr Gillespie will urgently contact Tim Small in Planning Enforcement about the alleged Tadpole Lane planning breach. Recently more cars have been delivered to the site and there is concern that the land is being contaminated by oil etc.

The case of leylandii in Willow Close has been investigated and it has been decided that this is a matter of civil law rather than planning.

Cllr Gillespie said that she would contact Mrs McInerney about her concerns at development at Kiln Farm. Cllr Mike Patrick said that he would pass on any information if Cllr Gillespie sent it to him first..

10/11/8
Finance: Balances and cheques for signature

Barclays Current Account at 30th September 



£16,099.20

Barclays Tracker Account at 10th September


 
       £50.99

Bank of Ireland at 5th September




£40,088.58

Bank of Scotland (fixed deposit) 
 



£51,669.55

The Council noted the September payment to Grundons of £65.76

The following cheques were approved for payment

SODC (Uncontested Parish Council election)


   £100.00

Playsafety (Inspection )





     £97.20

Admin (September)






    £112.90

G Russell (Clerk’s salary)





    £369.69

Positive Tree Care – Burial ground




    £350.00

Appeals for funds have been received from South & Vale Carers and from Wheatley Park School for their school prizes fund. In previous years the Council had donated £50 and £150 respectively and it was agreed to do the same in 2011.

The Clerk confirmed that the Barclays Bank Mandate has been updated and so Cllrs Anne Eastwood and Judith Westgate are now signatories on the account.

The Clerk supplied a copy of the present Asset Register to each councillor and asked to be informed if he had omitted any item from the list. Details about the new method of asset valuation were also circulated.

The Chairman has been reviewing the model contract of employment for the Clerk together with job specification, salary scales etc. It is now understood that a much simpler version of the contract could be used and the Clerk will inform the Council about his discussions concerning his contract with Dorchester Parish Council.

10/11/9
Planning 

a.
Applications

P11/W1372/RET 3 The Green; To remove the existing, open flue gas boiler from the kitchen as it does not meet current gas safety regulations. To install a new gas condensing system boiler on the second floor. To extend a horizontal, black, plastic gas boiler flue through the concrete roof tiles at the rear of the house, with a black, formed lead flashing around the flue.

The Council agreed to recommend this application for approval.

P11/W1196 52 Southend; The installation of 20 solar PV panels on detached 2004 built barn/garage in grounds of a listed building.

The Council agreed to recommend this application for approval.

P11/W1343/LB Home Close 29 Southend; Re-siting of flue.

The Council agreed to recommend this application for approval.

P11/W1267 Land at Lower Road (amended); Demolition of existing storage buildings and erection of timber garage building (as amplified by drawing of 30 August 2011)

The Council has received a letter from the applicant, Mr Ackerman, and this was read out to the meeting. The Council, however, does not wish to change its view that the provision of two garages in addition to the parking provision that already exists is excessive and the application is recommended for refusal.

b. 
Other planning matters

The Council noted that the Minerals & Waste Plan Core strategy consultation runs until 31st October. Briefing information was included in the folder sent round to members in September.

The Localism Seminar conducted by John Howell MP on 21st September had been attended by the Chairman and Cllrs Anne Eastwood and Judith Westgate.

There is a Planning Training session on Tuesday 6th December and it was agreed that Cllr Mike Patrick would attend.

10/11/10.
Correspondence to Chairman and Clerk
a.
The monthly report from PCSO Ken Cooney was noted.

b.
The County Council has organised a ‘Snow Day’ on Saturday 29th October to explain the arrangements for winter emergency treatment of highways etc but no councillors were available to attend. The Clerk hopes to be able to go.

c.
The County’s Rights of Way Officer has asked for the Parish Council’s view about the application for a Definitive Map Modification Order to add a Footpath across the River Thame linking Little Milton Footpaths 4 & 5 and Cuddesdon and Denton Footpath 19. The Council fully supports this proposal.

10/11/11.
Burial Ground
Both Cllr Judith Westgate and the Clerk have found copies of minutes and correspondence that confirm the arrangements that the council-owned extension to the Church’s own Burial ground would be managed by the incumbent with maintenance provided and paid for by the Parish Council. The present arrangements are therefore in line with the original agreement.

10/11/12
Application for Premises Licence at 31 Elm Drive

The written Decision of the Licensing Committee together with details of all the conditions that have been imposed upon the grant of approval have been notified to all councillors by email. The paper copy will be circulated.

10/11/13
Village Maintenance / Play Area repairs
The Safety Inspector’s report will be copied to all councillors.

The damaged swing seats have been replaced and all the other work recommended by the inspector has been commissioned. When this has been carried out the Council will have a working party to dig over the playbark safety surface under the aerial runway.

A quotation from Positive Tree Care to carry out work on the trees in Combewell was accepted at the price of £375.

The Council agreed that a green dog waste bin should be installed in Southend near the post box by the public footpath.

10/11/14
Sports & Social Club Lease
The Chairman reported that a verbal agreement had been reached between the Council and the Sports and Social Club. This was along the lines of the email that he had recently circulated to councillors. There were questions about some of the details contained in that email, including such things as the length of the agreement and whether there would be a rent review. In view of these uncertainties, the Chairman left the meeting in order to consult the file; later in the evening he sent all councillors a copy of the email to which he had been referring. The Clerk was requested to contact the Council’s solicitor, Amanda Benham, to see what progress has been made in drawing up the formal lease.

The chair was taken by Cllr Anne Eastwood.

10/11/15
Village Hall Project
Cllr Mike Patrick reported upon the joint meeting which had taken place the previous week. The grants that have been awarded to the Project will be paid after contractors’ invoices have been paid. The Parish Council’s contribution is needed to supply the funds to pay these invoices. Work has begun today (3rd October) and the first invoices are expected at the end of the month. It was proposed by Cllr John Hieatt and seconded by Cllr Judith Westgate that the Parish Council would fund the project to the value of £90,000.  This was agreed (as a Trustee of the Village Hall, Cllr Mike Patrick abstained from voting)

Some payments have already been made by the Council directly to suppliers, but the balance will be transferred as required to the Village Hall Committee and the Committee will make the payments. All funds will be taken out of the Bank of Ireland Account which pays the Council less interest than it can obtain elsewhere.

10/11/16
Bus Service Review

Matthew Dovey circulated a proposal for a ‘Go-Ride’ schedule. Various options are being reviewed.

Demand for places on the commuter bus was greater than capacity and a second bus had been provided. A double-decker bus cannot be run on this route because of low branches etc and other problems which have not as yet been resolved. 
10/11/17
County Council Boundaries Review

It was agreed that the Clerk should respond to this Review by saying Garsington Parish Council would prefer to remain in the same county council division as at present. The Parish shares more services with its neighbours to the east and south-east than those to the west and south-west.

10/11/18
Village Footpaths & Rights of Way

Discussion of this item will be carried forward to the November meeting.

10/11/19
Masons Fun Fair – request to visit Garsington in 2012
It was agreed that concerns about the possible damage to the sports surfaces on the Playing Field meant that the Parish Council would not wish to provide facilities to a visiting fair. There is no other site in the village that would be large enough.

The Meeting closed at 9.20 pm

